OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 05.12.17.                          




         
             1.  

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 5th December 2017 at the Village Hall 

PRESENT:
J. Walker (Chairman), J Abbott (part), P Jones, S Nicholas, P Olney, G Sansom (part), R Saunders, P White the Clerk, Mrs. Paice & 0 members of the public
	1.
	Public Open Session:  none

	
	

	2.
	Apologies:  S Fardon (business), M. Frampton (personal), P Phillips (illness)

	
	 

	3.
	Declarations of Interest:  Cllr. Olney for item 14b) as a relative of the Bedford BC officer leading the consultation

	
	
	

	4.
	Minutes of Council Meeting held on 7th November 2017:
	Action

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways –  Clerk had asked why Highways had not put signs in Bromham & on A428 warning HGVs of bridge restrictions in Oakley and awaiting a reason.  Clerk had requested highways arrange for the bushes in Station Road near The Grange be trimmed back.  Damaged sign at Highfield Road/Station Road had been reported.
	

	
	Play equipment – new play equipment had been installed at The Furlong.  Barrier in front of the swing had not been installed, multiplay had not been welded and identification label had not been fixed to the swing.  Hags had advised that the play area was safe without the barrier and had requested Council sign off the work.  Council was not content to sign off until outstanding issues completed.  Work on the Green had been delayed until after Christmas.   Damaged wetpour at the Green to be repaired in January
	

	
	Bottle bank – Clerk had thanked resident who cleared dumped bottles and had provided contractor with a list of dates to empty
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of 7th November 2017: none
	Action

	
	
	

	7.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	a) Priority Setting Meeting 15.11.17.
	

	
	Chair had attended and had reported that discussion concentrated on the work of PCSOs, crime reduction (covering planned operations in areas plagued by theft from motor vehicles) and a campaign on alcohol awareness in collaboration with the Fire and Rescue Service.  The priorities for next year were accepted, though Chair was not convinced that this year’s priorities had been achieved especially as our PCSO had only been able to commit around three to four hours a day when on duty to his eleven parishes.  Half of his time was spent on duties around anti-social behaviour for the North Rural and North Central Community Team and this was likely to continue for some time.  However, three new PCSOs had recently completed their training and were about to be deployed.

Chair had suggested writing to the Chief Constable and Police and Crime Commissioner expressing Council’s concern and suggesting that if PCSO Dancer was the appropriate person to cover the other duties then his 'lost' time in his parishes be covered by other officers.  Council agreed and Clerk to write.
	Clerk


	
	b) Speed Watch Scheme
	

	
	Cllr. Nicholas reported that Speed Watch had been carried out on 23.11.17. when he, Chair and 2 residents surveyed traffic in Highfield Road from 7.00 to 8.45am.  He noted that there were people on the streets at this time so there was a real risk from speeding vehicles.  325 vehicles were counted and 8 were exceeding 30mph at various speeds between 33 & 39mph - some made no attempt to slow down.  Clerk had forwarded data to police and next event to take place in December.  Council thanked the volunteers.  Councillors noted that speeding had been reported in the High Street early in the morning and this site would be considered for future events.
	


	
	There was 1 reported crime in November, a burglary in Parsonage Close, though information from 29 & 30.11.17. had not been included.   
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	8.
	General Data Protection Regulations:
	Action

	
	Clerk reported that under GDPR anyone can apply free of charge for copies of all information held on them in emails and paper files therefore Council would need to map data so it could be accessed within the time limit.  Council would not be able to forward emails without explicit consent and a privacy notice which explained what personal data is collected, how it is used and how people can view, edit or request copies of it would need to be provided to everyone whose personal data is processed.  Allotment tenancy agreements would need to be amended and a procedure to deal with breaches would be required.  Information Commissioner had advised that parish councils would need to appoint a Data Protection Officer.  Bedford BC seemed unlikely to offer a DPO to parishes so it might be necessary to appoint an independent officer which could be shared by councils.  New councillor email addresses might be required and these could be linked to the website at a cost of £210 - £288 p.a. depending on the option chosen.  Local Council Public Advisory Service would charge £300 per parish to provide a DPO & £30 for a pack of templates.  Monies for GDPR would need to be included in 2018/19 budget.
	


	9.
	Newsletter Cover:
	Action

	
	Artist who provided drawings for the Newsletter had suggested better quality paper for the cover to enhance the artwork.  Printer had quoted £20 per edition.
Proposed by Cllr. Jones, seconded by Cllr. Nicholas that quotation for £20 per edition be accepted

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	10.
	Highways:
	Action

	
	a) litter/dog bin in Pavenham Road
	

	
	Bedford BC had agreed to a dual-purpose litter/dog bin in Pavenham Road and had quoted £400 + VAT plus £100 + VAT for a concrete base.  Bedford BC had agreed that Council could install a bin provided they supplied the Borough with 3 keys.  Clerk noted that a 110 litre, durapol bin with metal liner would cost £281.54 + VAT including fixings plus installation and a 110 litre keyless durapol bin with metal liner £167 + VAT.  One had recently been installed on grass at Clapham at a cost of £80.
	

	
	Proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Jones that quotations for £281.54 + VAT and £80.00 be accepted with additional keys and dog waste sticker
Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) replacement litter bin in Church Lane
	

	
	Bin in church Lane was constantly full so proposed by Cllr.  Jones, seconded by Cllr. Saunders that a second bin with additional keys and dog sticker be purchased at a cost of £281.54 plus £80.00 for installation
Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Council noted that a new camera sign had been installed between the twin bridges.  Cllr Olney had asked Cllr. Roydon about it and was awaiting a reply.  Council agreed Clerk to write to Bedford BC noting that the village welcomed additional safety measures but asking to be informed beforehand as residents were asking councillors about the sign.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. Jones asked if Bedford BC had checked the twin bridges since Pavenham Road reopened and Clerk to enquire.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Complaints had been received about the work in the High Street.  Cllr. White noted that footway had been cut back at Post Office end of the road but only scraped at the Bedford Arms end.  Cllr. Olney to pursue.
	Clerk


	11.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that the next Local Plan 2035 draft would be considered by the Executive on 10.01.18. when proposed new settlements would be decided.  It would then be circulated for consultation in Spring 2018 and go to public examination in September.  Both Bedford BC and Central Beds were aiming to have their Local Plans adopted using current housing need calculations.  Development between Stotfold and Brampton was being considered as part of the A1 improvement plan.  The railway link between Oxford and Cambridge was progressing and the route between Oxford and Bedford established.  The route from Bedford to Cambridge was more difficult as much of the old track bed had been developed.  The hospital merger was nearing completion and progress was being made on social care provision.  It had also been reported that current debts would be written off when the hospital Trusts amalgamated.
	


	12.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since last Council meeting – 7th November 2017
	

	
	Application No.
	a) 17/02628/TPO – remove 2 oaks at Squirrels Leap, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection but want trees to be replaced

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 13.11.17. with a condition that trees be replanted
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	Applications received since last Council meeting – 7th November 2017
	

	
	Application No.
	a) 17/03004/FUL – single storey rear extension at 22 High Street

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 17/03004/TPO – works to 2 oaks at junction of Reynes Drive/High Street

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection


	13.
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:
	Action

	
	a) update on draft Plan
	

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that an independent consultant had carried out site visits.  He was also assessing green spaces in the village and the NDP Group was awaiting his findings.  The draft Plan was being updated and an Environmental Assessment and Consultation Record would also be needed.  Comments on DCLG consultation on the Right Homes in the Right Places had been submitted supporting Bedford BC’s objections because of lack of infrastructure in the area.  Bedford BC had been asked to carry out a detailed assessment of commercial vehicle routes to and from new settlements as several of the proposed new settlements included commercial/industrial development.  Next meeting was 23.01.18.
	

	
	
	

	
	b) Government plan to build 1 million new homes along Oxford/Cambridge corridor
	

	
	Council and NDP Group were very concerned about local infrastructure given the number of houses planned in Bedfordshire.  New towns would be built west of Bicester and east of Sandy and the Mayor had stated that Milton Keynes would double in size.  Cllr. Olney noted that a new town of 9.5K homes had also recently been put forward on land at Stewartby.  Cllr. Sansom noted that the Mayor was a member of the management committee responsible for delivering the million new homes and he volunteered to provide questions about the Mayor’s role for Cllr. Olney to raise at Full Council. 
	GS/PO

	
	
	

	
	c) Bedford BC consultation on Sustainable Drainage Systems
	

	
	Bedford BC was consulting on measures to address sustainable development across the Borough by defining the requirements for the implementation of Sustainable Drainage Systems (SUDS) in future developments.  Cllr. Olney had asked a member of the NDP Group to consider.  Council agreed that developers should provide monies for SUDS for at least 20 years and that s. 106 agreements should be enforced.  Clerk to contact NDP member for his comments and respond.
Cllr. Saunders noted that sewage was being discharged into the river and Clerk to report to Anglian Water as they had a duty to resolve.
	Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	14.
	Correspondence:  
	Action

	
	a) Civic Carl Service 16.12.17.
	

	
	Cllrs. Olney & Walker to attend on behalf of Council
	PO/JW

	
	
	

	
	b) Bedford BC – Rights of Way consultation
	

	
	Bedford BC was consulting on a Plan for managing, improving and promoting ROW from 2018 – 2023.  Objectives seemed sensible but implementation would rely heavily on volunteers.  Cllr. Jones to complete the response form on behalf of Council.
	PJ

	
	
	

	
	c) Bedford BC – 2018/19 budget consultation
	

	
	Bedford BC needed to find a further £23.5 million savings by 2021 but anticipated that a further £4.0 million would be needed during 2018/19 for social care.  The government would permit councils to levy an additional 6% Council Tax increase over 2 or 3 years on top of the 1.99% that Council Tax can otherwise be increased. 

Bedford BC was therefore consulting on increasing the adult social care Council Tax.  Council had no comments.
	

	
	
	

	
	d) Bedford BC – Council Tax Reduction Scheme consultation
	

	
	The Council Tax Reduction scheme sets out how the Bedford BC offers help with meeting the cost of Council Tax.  Bedford BC was proposing to make no changes to the Scheme for 2018/19.  Council had no comments.
	

	
	
	

	
	e) Bedford BC - consultation on renewing licensing for Houses in Multiple Occupation 
	

	
	In 2013 Bedford BC introduced an Additional House in Multiple Occupation (HMO) Licensing Scheme aimed at improving the safety standards in this type of rented accommodation. The Borough was now consulting on proposals to renew the scheme for a further five years from May 2018.  Council had no comments.
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	15.
	Finance Matters:
	Action

	
	a) Accounts for period up to 30th November 2017
	

	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 30.11.17.
	

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 30.11.17.
	

	Nationwide - Savings Bond
	

	
	

	Received since last meeting:
	
	

	Oakley IT
	Newsletter advertising
	£216.00

	Cruise Select
	Newsletter advertising
	£60.00

	Willsher
	Allotment Rent
	£35.52

	Day
	Allotment Rent
	£35.52

	Whatley
	Allotment Rent
	£35.52

	Bowler
	Allotment Rent
	£17.76

	Sellars
	Allotment Rent
	£17.76

	Ostley
	Allotment Rent
	£17.76

	Percival
	Allotment Rent
	£35.52

	Nao Services
	Newsletter advertising
	£108.00

	Black & White Revival
	Newsletter advertising
	£72.00

	Elsby
	Allotment Rent
	£17.76

	Osmond
	Allotment Rent
	£17.66

	Bobby Bangher Boxing
	Newsletter advertising
	£60.00

	Whites Engineering
	Newsletter advertising
	£108.00

	Moore
	Allotment Rent
	£15.00

	Hull
	Allotment Rent
	£35.52

	Wright
	Allotment Rent
	£17.76

	Seager
	Allotment Rent
	£35.52

	Seager
	Newsletter advertising
	£144.00

	Almond Doors
	Newsletter advertising
	£216.00

	Cerski
	Allotment Rent
	£17.76

	UK Power
	Wayleave
	£56.55

	Tudor Rose
	Newsletter advertising
	£72.00

	Oakham Decorators
	Newsletter advertising
	£54.00

	Gater
	Allotment Rent
	£35.52

	Hazel Kaye
	Newsletter advertising
	£432.00

	Groundwork UK
	Neighbourhood Plan grant
	£6,000.00

	NatWest 
	Interest
	£1.63

	
	Total
	£7,988.04


	
	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Old School
	Rent for upper rooms November 
	£153.83
	s/o

	
	Bedford BC
	Salaries/pensions November
	£1,513.74
	d/d

	
	Day Centre
	S. 137 donation
	£300.00
	1397

	
	Autism Bedford
	S. 137 donation
	£240.00
	1398


	
	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	Warners
	Grass cutting November
	£687.50
	1399

	Riches
	Emptying bottle bank 14.11.17.
	£84.00
	1400

	SLCC
	Membership renewal
	£147.00
	1401

	RBL Poppy Appeal
	Remembrance wreath
	£18.00
	1402

	Village Hall
	Hire of room 20.11.17. & 05.12.17.  4hrs @ £6 p/h
	£24.00
	1403

	
	
	Total
	£3,168.07
	

	
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment.
	
	
	


	
	Councillors suggested metal sleeves around the posts on the Green to prevent further deterioration, a footpath along Highfield Road and a cycle path along Lovell Road as new projects for 2018/19.  Clerk to investigate sleeves on the bollards and discuss new paths with Highways. 
	Clerk
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	b) Grass Cutting 2018/19
	

	
	Clerk had requested quotations from nine contractors and had received responses from four.  Bedford BC had quoted £11,005.27, Village Garden Services, £10,000, Warners £9,600, Reynolds £8,000 for 16 grass cuts.  Cheapest contractor had been recommended by Cardington PC.

Clerk had also received four quotations for hedge cutting from Bedford BC £400, Village Garden Services £450, Warners £575 and Reynolds £1,500.  
Proposed by Cllr. Olney, seconded by Cllr. Jones that Clerk obtain further references for the cheapest contractor and Finance Committee to make a decision at the meeting on 03.01.18.  If references were unsatisfactory Committee would recommend Warners.
Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	c) Investment Bond
	

	
	Bond had matured on 28.11.17.  Nationwide 1 year bond was currently offering 0.75% interest, Hampshire Trust Bank offered a 1 year bond at 1.3%, HSBC one year savings at 0.6%, Santander 0.5% & NatWest a 95 day notice account at 0.4%.  Clerk noted that the FSCS applied to councils with a turnover of less than €500K.  
Proposed by Cllr. Nicholas, seconded by Cllr. Jones that £85,000 be invested in Hampshire Bank I year bond and the remainder in Nationwide 1 year bond

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	16.
	Date of next Council Meeting: 3rd January 2018 – Finance Advisory Group


                        9th January 2018 
	


